HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JANUARY 10, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, January 10, 2023.

MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig , the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – January 27, 2022
            Regular Session – March 3, 2022
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants & commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	#55
	$ 428,624.32

	Vendor Warrant
	#56
	$   68,139.49

	Withholding Warrant
	#57
	$ 149,210.74

	Vendor Warrant
	#58
	$   37,854.24

	Payroll Warrant
	#59
	$ 441,250.94

	Vendor Warrant
	#60
	$   86,904.18

	Withholding Warrant
	#61
	$ 152,166.02

	Ambulance Commitments

12/12/22 – 12/18/22
	For
	$   73,667.25

	Ambulance Commitments

12/19/22 – 12/25/22
	For
	$   14,516.66

	Ambulance Commitments

12/26/22 – 1/1/23
	For
	$   46,081.68


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	School Warrant
	#62
	$ 844,643.39 

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#1
	$     5,148.00
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) …………………................. 

KP Law, P.C. (legal/August) .…………………………………….
RELX Inc. d/b/a LexisNexis (Ma Law Subscription) ……………

William August, Esq. (legal/December) ….....................................

Halifax Postmaster (stamps/4 rolls) ………………………………
	$ 1,530.60
$    742.50
$      78.00
$    250.00

$    240.00


DISCUSSIONS
Road Opening – 266 Monponsett Street

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2023-01 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut to do gas maintenance – demo at the above location.

Conservation Commission  request for use of Town Counsel

The request has been sent to Town Counsel.  

Master Key Policy

Bruno proposed that the master key be issued by the Building Maintenance Department and if someone needs to get to a department, they can go through the Building Department.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted that master key will only be issued by the Building Maintenance Department and be controlled by Scott Materna.  

All master keys will be collected and given to the Building Maintenance Department.  

Live Entertainment Permit

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2023-02 to Kim Wedge for live entertainment at Fieldstone Equestrian Show Park on Saturday, June 10th, from 4:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Access to Town Hall

Bruno spoke with Materna and Calouro regarding using the hex key to open the door during off hours for meetings and the last person to leave would lock it.  The handicap mechanism will have to be accessed, which Gerry Fitzgerald and Calouro are working on it.  
Town Hall Space 

Bruno talked with Scott Materna about moving some equipment around to get Calouro out of the back room.  Maybe move the Veterans’ Agent to another spot and put IT there.  Selig suggested getting feedback from the department heads and making Cody a part of this.  Bruno agreed and also would like to get the Great Hall wired for meetings.

Vote to Authorize Cody Haddad to Approve, Finalize & Submit ARPA Grant Application 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to authorize Cody Haddad  to approve, finalize, and submit on behalf of the Town of Halifax any such ARPA Grant application. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Cable Advisory Committee 

John Shiavone stated that he is on the Cable Advisory Committee and on the Board of Directors of Area 58. 
Richard Goulart stated that he is the Executive Director of Area 58 which is the tri-town access center between Plympton, Halifax and Carver.  

Goulart said they are in process of the tri-town agreement.  Kopelman & Paige is looking over what Bill August drafted in 2015 and then they will bring it before all three Boards to have it ratified and approved.  He believes technically that contract ran out about two years ago, but it got put aside because of the pandemic.  Comcast was in agreement with basically everything they asked for so it looks like it is going to be a incredibly fast resolution.  Basically, they will be maintaining pretty much level funding from what we’ve gotten from them which is a significant deal in that Halifax has per subscriber a much higher rate of capital provided through Comcast than most other towns of this size.  They are going to be adding an HD channel that will be shared with Plympton so that when Plympton gets their channel, we can figure out where to go with that.  The only thing about the HD channel is that there is a 48-month time frame before they actually have to install it.  So, it does take a little while once they get it done but this is partially because to be fair Comcast has had to suddenly upgrade everyone to HD in all the communities they are serving.  

Bruno asked if there is anything they need to do or are you just updating us on where things are.
Goulart said once the language of the tri-town agreement is set up a copy will be sent to the BoS for them to look at and have the town attorneys look at it, to make sure everyone is comfortable with the language and then final adjustments will be made to it with Halifax and the other two towns’ comments and that’ll come to each of the towns for the Selectmen to decide if they want to continue using Area 58 for covering the meetings and the events of the town that we are covering now.  As far as the Comcast contract is concerned, Bill August will get that settled and then if you have any questions obviously ask me.  At this point the way it works is if you don’t do it, nothing changes anyway, you’re maintained under the same status as the previous contract which was a big deal for Halifax and Plympton at that time because it was the first time they weren’t covered by a Comcast-run studio.  

Goulart wanted to bring up a couple things; one being having access to the room where the robotics are.  There have been problems with some of the equipment or things they have wanted to check or set up for a meeting and they cannot get into the room because he believes Calouro is the only one in the building who has a key. 
Bruno asked if this was a routine basis that you would need to get in there or like once a year.
Goulart said it would be easier if it was routine because we could make sure we could check equipment in advance, make sure that the ‘live’ signal is operating correctly, check on the microphones and everything else.  He has access throughout Carver including to the room that all of the police stuff goes so it is not as if he is untrustworthy.  Beyond that, they did want to see about reorganizing the upstairs room back to the way it had been  when they had the cameras in the Selectmen Meeting Room positioned to allow them to get the most bang for the buck of them.  At this point about one has a good shot and the other two are questionable because the room sort of did a perpendicular shift a couple of years ago, and so we’d like to go back to the previous formation in that room.
Bruno asked if he would like the meeting table back against the back wall and he said yes because then the three cameras are positioned to be able to actually use more of that  to a greater effect.  
Goulart then said that Calouro has started streaming some of the meetings which they would have liked to have been involved in.  

As Bruno had mentioned Goulart said it makes perfect sense to have robotic cameras in the Great Hall.  this room so we can use it more effectively.  
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Bruno asked if there was cost to the town in having the Great Hall wired the way he is talking about and Goulart said there would be some cost, we’d figure out exactly how to break that down between Area 58 and the Town itself.  If they decided to do it this year, they could probably install it next year.  His guess for the Great Hall would be between $25,000 and $30,000 but that would include wired microphones, robotics, the control room, all the cameras.  
Shiavone thinks in terms of the camera equipment Area 58 would be covering the majority of those costs and if they need to bring in contractors maybe that is something they might ask the town to share with them.
Selig asked of the $25,000 to $30,000 dollars what percentage would he see the town and them being on the hook for?  Goulart said for the for the most part they would cover it through the revenues they bring in – that is part of what they do.  This would be a secondary room so instead of necessarily making additional improvements to the Selectmen’s room for upgrades they could do the Great Hall.  
Bruno asked if this was a budgetary issue that they would have to address this year and Goulart said only if you wanted robotics in the Great Hall this year.  At this point they haven’t planned on that large an expense for Fiscal 2023, but if they were talking Fiscal 2024, they could put it in and make it happen.  

Bruno suggested having a coordinator on this and he hates to keep giving Cody all kinds of jobs, but he thinks this is a good for him to talk with the Cable Committee and Area 58 about those issues.  He suggested that when the warrant opens maybe put something in there and investigate space issues.
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted that they ask Cody Haddad to get in touch with the Cable Committee and Area 58 and to discuss the issues that were talked about this evening.  
Joe Peck – Halifax Investments, Inc. d/b/a Country Club of Halifax

Bruno stated that when he went to the Country club to do the annual inspection there was no one there and just wanted to know what was going on.  Mr. Peck said that he is hoping that he will be ready to go in May.  They will be leasing it out to Dylan’s Local.  He is not sure how the liquor license is going to go but the lawyers are going to work up a contract. 
Bruno asked if there will be a different manager for the liquor license and Peck believes there will be.  There are three options; sell them the liquor license which he does not want to do because he wants to keep ownership of it, or he could hire Dylan’s Local as a subcontractor or put him as a manager.  He is just focused on getting the building ready.  Again, Peck said things have not been figured out yet and he is leaving it up to the attorneys. 

Bruno thinks the license has to be transferred at that point asked if he knows when they will be at that point and Peck said before they open in May so it’ll probably be March or April that they start getting all that done. 

Bruno asked who gets the rest of the licenses i.e., the common victualler license and the entertainment licenses, do those have to change also.
McSherry thinks what happens is if he is going to keep the license then then he can still have the Common Victualler license and then have the other gentleman as the manager, but it all depends what title he wants.  If Dylan’s wants their name somewhere on the license, then somehow that name change is going to have to take place so this might be something you need to think about. 
Peck understood that and said they are working with the lawyers to find the best option for the both of them.  
Bruno stated that they will wait for his counsel to tell the Board what they want to do.
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DISCUSSIONS

FMLA Request 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted the request for intermittent family medical leave as submitted.
Animal Shelter Agreement with Lakeville

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the agreement between the Town of Halifax and the Town of Lakeville for the use of the Lakeville Animal Shelter.   

Retirement Notification from Sgt. Patrick Sterling

The Board acknowledged Sgt. Sterling’s retirement notification.  
Resignation - Edward Broderick - Special Police Officer 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously accepted Edward Broderick’s resignation as a Special Police Office.  A thank you letter will be sent to him.   

Resignation - Suzanne Emerson - Agricultural Commission 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously accepted Suzanne Emerson’s resignation from the Agricultural Commission.  A thank you letter will be sent to her.   

Resignation - Jo-Anne Snow - Planning Board Secretary  

The Board acknowledged Jo-Anne Snow’s resignation as the Planning Board Secretary.  A thank you letter will be sent to her.   
Retirement - Holly Merry - Principal Assessor/Appraiser
The Board acknowledged Holly Merry’s retirement.  A letter will be sent congratulating her.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Town Clerk, Susan Lawless – Public Hearing for Vote by Mail
Town Clerk, Susan Lawless, explained to the Board the new statute with the election laws for voting by mail.  She stated that very year a public hearing will have to be held 45 days before the date of an election and a vote taken by the Selectmen as to whether or not to vote by mail for the local election that takes place in May each year.   
Bruno asked what her preference was, and she said her preference is to not have it as she does not think there is a need for it.  She thinks a lot of the ballots that she sent out never came back and it cost a lot of money and she does not have the resources in her office.  She understands it is mandated for all the state elections, and again, huge costs associated with that.  She said they can only opt out of the local elections, not the state. 
Bruno clarified that she is recommending that a public hearing be held on whether or not to opt out of voting by mail for the May annual election.  He asked what if there was a special election halfway through the year, would they  have to do the same thing and she said yes but if there was a dual election (state & local) you are not able to opt out.
Selig asked Lawless if she knew how many she sent out and she said she didn’t – the state system doesn’t allow her to run that kind of report, but she could reach out to them and see if they can get that data for her because they do keep it. 

Lawless explained that when people filled out the application and said they wanted everything mailed to them this year  they really meant the primary in the state election and a lot of people got the local ballot and they said  they did not know who these people are and did not return it and that’s where the waste came in or they were very upset and said, why did you send me two and never even opened it to see that it was a different ballot, so we really can’t go by that.
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Bruno stated that they need a motion to schedule a public hearing to be held 45 days prior to the local election on whether to opt out of the mail-in ballot for the annual election in May.  
Lawless recommended having the hearing at the end of February, this way here we will meet the  45 day deadline.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to hold a public hearing on February 28, 2023 on whether to opt out of the mail-in ballots for the annual town election. 
DISCUSSIONS

Zoning Board of Appeals Request for Use of Town Counsel

The ZBA is requesting to use Town counsel to discuss ZBA protocols and the upcoming 40B.  Bruno suggested having a joint meeting with the ZBA and Town Counsel.

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to ask town counsel to attend a joint meeting with the Board and the ZBA to discuss protocols on the upcoming 40B.  

Access to Town Counsel

Bruno said the best way is that the first request goes to the Town Administrator as maybe he can address the question/concern then if not the TA brings it to the Board of Selectmen.  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted that in the case of a true emergency the Town Administrator should be authorized to make the initial call before contacting the Board of Selectmen. 
Amy Troup - 10 Hillside Avenue

She asked if the Planning Board has lawsuit come in front of them are they going to go to Town Counsel or do they have to ask the Town Administrator for approval because if so that is going to put a huge bind in what the PB needs to do.
She further said a couple of years ago the Town Administrator didn’t want PB to have Town Counsel and that was a problem because they needed it and she finds it can be political.  The PB is elected by the people so to be able to go and ask permission from the BoS, who are also elected, to have Town Counsel is sort of counter intuitive.  She thinks some Boards should have the right to go to Town Counsel without going and asking permission from the Town Administrator or the Select Board.  

Bruno said that the legal budget is controlled by the Board of Selectmen, there is no independent Board that has its own lawyer.  At times land use lawyers for litigation issues would come up and various Boards would have a lot of that access but that would be something that would be approved ahead of time, but the BoS is ultimately responsible for it and he thinks the Board should know what is going on, and obviously if we make a mistake and don’t properly protect the town that’s a mistake on our part not on the Planning Board or anybody else’s so that is why he recommend that they do it this way as it should be controlled. 
Bruno then said the fact that the Town Administrator is the first person you talk to is more procedural than anything else and in a lot of cases the Town Administrator would be able to address what someone might think is a legal issue but not necessarily.  For example, there’s sometimes people question about whether there’s a certain by-law or whether a certain procedure or whatever – a lot of times the Town Administrator can resolve that issue and we don’t have to get into going right to Town Counsel, because we don’t have a permanently assigned Town Counsel – we hire them as needed.  

Selig agreed with Bruno and said given the status of our Boards right now and our lack of secretaries with our Boards, he is all for our Boards being allowed to have access to Town Counsel, but he understands that they need to keep an eye on the legal budget as well.  

Troup said the PB has a a lawsuit in front of them and they need Town Counsel  so do they need to get permission?  That doesn't make any sense, they are an elected Board, we have a lawsuit in front of us, we need to put it right through immediately. 
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Bruno said the legal budget is a town budget that is controlled by the Board of Selectmen, that is the way it is – the PB does not have a separate legal budget and they could not hire them anyway, they would have to come before the Board.
Troup is saying it becomes a problem when the PB gets a notice on a Thursday and has to wait to get legal advice until a Monday and now they need to get in touch with the Administrator and let them decide, maybe come in front of you and it puts a major delay in the process.  She does see that in some situations where it just goes directly to the TA.  Bruno said in a true emergency that will be addressed right away.  
Troup asked what they recommend the PB does if a lawsuit comes before them on a Thursday night?  Bruno said first off, they can call the TA and if unreachable get in touch with the BoS, but he thinks where those circumstances are so infrequent, they would not want to change the rule just for that.  He understands that there are a lot of legal issues that the Planning Board is involved in and that is just the nature of that business but by the same token when they go to Town Meeting the Board of Selectmen are ones who have to justify the legal budget, so they have to have that control over what is going on – he is not picking on any one individual.
Edward Bryan – 6 Harvest Lane
He agrees with both the BoS and Troup from the Planning Board’s perspective.  As a taxpayer in the town, one of the most important things to him is that they as citizens are represented both logistically and legally as issues come up.  He wanted to want to kind of reiterate that with that understanding that there is a budget that comes with the legal aspect of this, he would hate to be in a position where the budget controls whether or not we go to Town Counsel because there are situations that could come up where we are facing budget restrictions and we need Town Counsel.  

Bruno said as we go through the year the Town Administrator and the Accountant keep a close eye on that and if it looks like we are going to end up short somehow, then  measures can be taken to address that.  Normal measures would be to go to the Finance Committee and get a transfer from what we call a “Reserve Account” which is kept specifically for emergencies like that.  He does not think this is something that is going to come up very often.  If the BoS is involved they have a way of keeping an eye on who we are using, how expensive they are, how responsive they are, whether they know what they are doing.  We should not be in a position where today, for example January 10th, we have five dollars left in the account.
Bryan gets that but he would hate for judgment to cost the Board in the end, or an official process be put in place that ends up having the Board of Selectmen or the Town Administrator make a decision as to whether or not legal counsel should be used and it is the wrong decision.  
Bruno appreciates his insight and thinks there are times when decisions have to be made.  He cannot imagine as a member of the Board of Selectmen that if a lawsuit came in, he would say they are not going to deal with it – it would be irresponsible.
Bryan said his point was that sometimes it is not a lawsuit, but  things come up that turn into legal issues, when you don’t expect them to and that is the type of situation that he would hate to see the Board get caught in the middle of.  Bruno agreed and said  probably in that circumstance the best answer he could give is having a discussion with the Planning Board, Zoning Board, Highway Surveyor, or whoever it is and ask yourselves do we need a lawyer, if we do, who should it be and so on and so forth.  

Planning Board – Pasture Lane, Sherwood Drive & Delia Way

Bruno began by saying that there are letters from people on Pasture Lane, Sherwood Drive and Delia Way and he believe all three streets have the same issue where the developments were started, the houses have been built, but the roads have never been completed.  

Amy Troup, Planning Board member, said that Sherwood Drive has drainage issues.  There was a bond for the project, and she believes that some of the bond was returned in 2018, but they have not completed the drainage.  They are stating they are done, but the residents would state differently. 
Selectmen Meeting – January 10, 2023 




                          Page 8

Highway Surveyor Steve Hayward said that said the town got part of the bond but looking at pictures that were taken where they ‘finished’ isn’t really finished.  There are some places where the sidewalks are that were never backfilled, and the islands are a complete mess.  He further said that they used to have a problem where the water would wash out one of the resident’s  backyard but that is not happening anymore. 

Bruno asked Hayward after reviewing Sherwood Drive that no repairs are needed, and he said they still have not put the final coat on, which is another problem, besides the drainage.

Nessralla asked if it was the base coat and Hayward said  it looks like it – he was there today and there are cracks and again there is a couple of  inches of where they didn’t backfill, so he figured they were coming back to finish but the rest of the development.  He did say that when they were having a problem, they did address filling in the sides and where that, they filled the sides and where they had the washouts, and it seems to be working. 

Bruno asked if anyone from Sherwood Drive was present.  He said the letter only addressed the issue with the drainage area.  

Gordon Andrews - 244 Elm Street
Andrews thinks the PB is asking the BoS to call the bond in so they can finish the base coat because the road is not complete. 
Bruno said the letter from Mrs. Simoes, implies it is just the drainage issue and she does not talk about the road itself, so if there is a road issue that is a different problem. 
Hayward did not think they were done with the topcoat because some of the driveways are in the water, which then is going in their front yards so that an issue too. 
Bruno asked if a bond was still available for that, and Troup said she thinks in 2018 there was a partial release of the bond and from everything that Mrs. Simoes has said there are a lot of issues that need to be worked out and her understanding is the developer is saying they don’t.  She will check the PB files to see what the last thing that they did with the bond.  
Bruno asked if the PB knew how to go about calling a bond in and Troup said she has never done that before. 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to permit the Planning Board to ask Town Counsel the right procedure on calling the bond for the finishing of the Sherwood Drive Extension.  
Pasture Lane 
Troup said that Pasture Lane has been in front of the PB for quite some time, and last March/April the developer came before the Planning Board, and they all were trying to come to an agreement on everything that they would do to finish the road.  They were going to get a bond but then withdrew.  She believes that the Building Inspector knows more about Pasture Lane.  
Bruno stated a letter was submitted from a lawyer and talked about how his client; the developer owns a vacant lot there.  Troup explained that there was a period of time around 2005 that the town would hold a lot in a subdivision instead of a bond and the lot could not be sold until the road was finished.  For Pasture Lane the original developer sold the lot, which shouldn’t have occurred because there should have been a covenant on that lot.  
Bruno asked if it was ‘unbuildable’ and Troup said it is not unbuildable – it is part of the subdivision, and the deal was that they cannot build on it until the road is done.  So, when the road is finished, they can get a building permit.

Bruno said that under the bylaw the covenant should be registered with the Registry of Deeds, and he thinks the lot cannot be sold until the town gets the engineer’s certificate.  Troup said apparently it was not recorded.
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Nolan was not sure whether if it was  recorded or not, but sometimes real estate deals are done by cash in which they don’t involve attorneys and then the covenant is a moot point because the person who upholds the covenant is usually the bank’s attorney who is searching for the title, and they find the covenant.
Bruno asked what the status is and the Building Inspector, James Perry, said a while back the current owner of the lot contacted his office regarding the situation after him or his partner backed out, but the end result is they want to finish the road.  He further said they were down there today repairing the areas around the catch basins and structures that were raised so that they can take some of the curse off so the plows can handle it this winter. 

Bruno so if he is reading the bylaw correctly the lot will not be released until the town gets a certification from an engineer that the road is constructed accurately, and Troup said correct.  
Perry said the arrangement was he needs to repair any of the base that is in disrepair at this point, topcoat the road according to specifications of the town, install the sidewalks, loam and seed the area, clean out the detention basin where there is a bunch of brush, overgrown stuff and stuff they cut down and just piled in there.  There is a safety grate that needs to go on the outfall structure of that basin that they are going to do as well as installing bounds along the roadway and furnish us with an As Built drawings.  Perry said all this will be done before they get a building permit.  
Bruno asked if they had a time frame and Perry said they were trying to get it done before the winter, but things move slowly.  He is assuming if they came in and stabilized things for winter and his hope would be that that they get their ducks in a row so when the good weather arrives in the spring that would be a first priority for them.  Bruno did drive down there and said it is a mess so hopefully that will be done in the spring. 
Perry did not know if the road was ever approved as being accepted as a public way and said we seem to have a lot of roads that are not accepted, but the town is plowing them.  For roads not accepted by the town or they never intend to be accepted by the town, there should be a homeowner’s association set  up to maintain that roadway.
Bruno said there is a whole procedure to be followed to accept a road including some public hearings, the recommendation by the Highway Surveyor and then Town Meeting has to vote upon it.  
Troup said that PB had a peer review done on the things that the developer/owner of the lot said he would do to make sure that it meets the standards to be accepted but she does not think they got to that point last year.  This is done so that when the town accepted the road it would not be accepted with problems.
Bruno said the bylaw specifies that they are supposed to provide us with an engineering certificate.  He asked Perry is he wanted to add anything and Perry as far as the peer review goes, he thinks to  speed things up a little bit maybe have the Highway Surveyor down there during the reconstruction/finishing of the road seeing as his department will be the one maintaining it and it might make things go much smoother than causing a lot more friction.  It is in everybody’s best interest to get that road topped and get it finished for the residents.
Delia Way

Bruno began by saying that the Highway Surveyor pointed out to them that over the weekend that there was a collapse on that road, and he had made some repairs.  The Board received a letter dated today and signed from “the undersigned property owners” of lots 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5, requesting appropriate action be taken to correct the safety issues caused by deterioration of metal plates on the five manholes which led to the collapse of one of the plates on December 31st.  It also asked the Boards to take appropriate action to expedite the road being accepted by the town.  

Hayward said is not just the manholes that are the problem but also the sidewalk is not wide enough and peeling up because of roots, the detention pond is overgrown and there is only a base coat, but the biggest problem is the manholes.  They put temporary plates over the manholes for the base coat and then they are supposed to take that up and put a riser in and then put the final coat on – they never did that and that was 20 years ago.  
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So, over the weekend one of those plates let go and now we got a hole there, so we put a big steel plate over it for now because we are not supposed to spend money on a non-accepted road.  He also walked the road and saw two or three more starting to sink where the manholes are, so there is definitely an issue there.  He would like to fix it but the town is not supposed to spend money on non-accepted roads.  They do plow all the unaccepted roads for safety.
Bruno asked if he had any suggestions and Hayward said he was not sure because there are so many unaccepted roads and if they start fixing one what are the other people going to say.
Nessralla said for safety issues he thinks they should be fixed.

Bruno asked how much it to fix that road  how many manhole covers are covered, and he said he has not had a chance to get a price and he thinks four.   
Michael Chapin - 6 Delia Way
He was walking his dog on December 31st and when he looked up the street, he saw a pothole but when he got closer,  he saw there was an 18-inch manhole in the road.  There was no cover on and as Hayward said the metal plate deteriorated and fell in.  This is a serious and dangerous issue that needs immediate attention, and there are four other ones that are concave in the road.  A kid riding his bike or a car or a plow truck is going to fall in.  Our other concern is it has been over 20 years and as Hayward said the road is deteriorating. 
Troup thinks that they should seek Town Counsel and also send a letter to the developer stating that he needs to either sell or finish the road, or the town is going to take it.   Bruno asked if the town still had control over the lot and she said yes, it is the first one on the right.
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted ot have the Planning Board get in touch with Town Counsel to begin the process of either foreclosing on the lot or selling it or whatever needs to be done to secure enough funds to refinish that road like it should have been done. 
Jill McKee - 8 Delia Way 
She wanted to point out that18-inch hole is four to five feet deep.  Bruno said they have a remedy, it may not get done tomorrow but whatever can be done right now to keep the people from falling into the hole the Highway Department will do, and then we are going to get Town Counsel to help us get the money to fix it.  

Chapin wanted to clarify that time is of the essence because there is a  serious safety issue, and the road could collapse again anytime.  
Bruno said that they are addressing two things one is the long-term which means we are hopefully [going to get the road up to standards the way it should be done, and the second thing is the emergency part of it and he is sure the Highway Surveyor will do what he can to address it until we can get it fixed the right away.  

Chapin is concerned about other ones collapsing and Hayward said that they put a plate over it.   
Selig asked before getting Counsel involved, can we send that developer pictures of these holes, and remind him that they are legally bound given the status of the bond hold and all that stuff, to maybe force their hand a little bit?  Bruno thought there was no reason they couldn’t send a letter stating that the town has serious concerns about this and that we consider it his obligation to fix it.
Selig said with one of our other roads a letter was sent reminding the developer that any emergency situation that happens, they are liable.  So maybe do the same here and it might get his attention a little quicker and send them pictures of the hole that is four feet deep and eighteen inches around.  He asked Hayward if there was a plan to make sure the holes are not going to collapse?
Perry suggested putting safety cones on the other structures.  
Bruno suggested leaving it up to the Building Department and the Highway Department as to how to handle this.  
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Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to the developer indicating concerns with the safety of the road and that it is the developer’s responsibility.  

Stacey Villiard – Resident Complaint from 63 Carver Street

There are two different things that are going on.  One is renovating the house, and another is constructing a storage barn. She and her went before the Planning and Zoning Board and received all of their permits, everyone signed off.  Roughly a month ago, my neighbor asked if she received a complaint, which she hadn’t.  She came in and saw Mr. Perry – he said that the gentleman behind me had complained that some of the water was running on his property. She has a catch basin which she was required to put in behind the building to keep all of the water on my property, and it is doing its job.  It is 50 feet or more from this person’s property behind me.  There has, over the years been flooding back there forever, it just never been noticed because she took down about 12 trees, so now it’s opened it up.  She has done everything that she was supposed to do.  She (meaning the ConCom Member) went to the Conservation Department, and she took it upon herself to come in, file a Cease and Desist saying that she spoke with my neighbor but yet has never come to her with any issues, with any problems.  She cited that she (Villiard) was illegally stockpiling wood chips which she has on her premises which is on her site plan, that I had hazardous material which I cannot find any hazardous material on the property.  She immediately told my workers that were inside the house, which is more than 300 feet away from any conservation land, that they had to cease and desist, demanded that one of my guys remove a piece of equipment that was needed to put my granite steps in.  She told them that she was from the State DEP and that there were officials on their way down there now, and that she was getting charged upwards of $4,500 a day in fines.  
She got frantic phone calls from my workers, left work and by the time she got there she was not there, yet she had addressed the envelope to Alan Diaz and myself – which Alan Dias has nothing to do with this property.  He is somebody that she hired to do my septic system and site work for me.  She went on to misrepresent and lied about things.  Villiard does not know where to begin and does not know if she is a volunteer or a hired employee for this town, and how somebody like this can stay working for the town.  She can go to one person and contact them but yet she tells Villiard that she was under the impression that it was an Alan Diaz property which makes me think that all she is doing is going after Alan Diaz.  This property belongs to her husband and herself.  
Bruno asked what the status of her project is with Conservation, and she said they could not uphold this Cease and Desist because there were no grounds because I have everything in order and the other two gentlemen that were on Conservation had no idea she was doing this.  

She would like to know how she is allowed to come onto her property, demand things, lie about things, lie about who she is, misrepresent who she is, not show any ID, and continue to be a Board member in this town.  

Villiard said in the Conservation meeting, Jim (Perry) told her (meaning the ConCom member) to come and serve this, and when she spoke with him on Friday, he said he had no idea she was doing that, so once again she is lying about things.

Selig said he met with Villiard during one of his office hours.  He watched the Conservation meeting where her property was discussed.  He believes Steve Goodman was going to inspect the property.  He wanted to know when this became an emergency and how did it become an emergency and what’s our protocol for designating an emergency and what is our protocol to responding to an emergency and asked Goodman (in the audience) if he minded speaking on it. 
Steve Goodman – 20 4th Avenue
He is a member of the Conservation Commission, which he not here as member but as a resident of his neighborhood for an issue that’s up later so but will answer any questions the BoS has.  
Goodman said he was informed via email that Kim was going to take care of it that day.  He works in the city from six to six, so any site visits he does are on Saturdays.  The Commission had talked about it and the first he heard that she was definitely going over there and serve what she called a Cease and Desist was an email he got from her.  
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I assumed she had some authority from someone because I don’t know how that stuff works, and then at the next meeting I heard all the things that Villard had mentioned.
Selig said he did not know all the protocols on an emergency and asked if Board members need to know that this is happening or can one Board member make that judgment themselves.
Goodman was not 100 percent and was wondering too and said at the last meeting the  Chairperson was not there.  He thinks  a lot of our bylaws when it comes to those things are extremely vague and maybe as a team, all the Boards together with the BoS and clean some of these things up especially when it comes to an emergency situation.  This was the first time an emergency had come up since he joined the Board.

Selig asked if Villiard had gone before our town a year and a half ago to all of our Boards and Goodman as far as he knows she did, but he wasn’t on the commission at that time but from the  information she presented and as far as everything she handed to him the way he read it, it did appear that way.  

Selig said that is his concern – if we have somebody that has gone before all the Boards, done what they believe is the proper procedure for everything, was not alerted that proper procedure was not done, and then a year and a half later try to do things that was approved.  How we as a town have the right to do that to somebody who has filed the necessary paperwork. 
Goodman agrees with him and as a Commission should have done a little more investigation – it was called to our attention allegedly by a complaint from a neighbor.  It was brought to his attention by other commission members saying we’ve got this on the agenda, neighbors have complained about water runoff, and things that are caused by her project.  When a citizen comes to them with a complaint, they have to check it out.  Like he said they should have done a better investigation to see what she had approved, but I feel like in any circumstance if a member of the town comes to me and says hey, we’ve got this going on and I’d like you to take a look at it, I should at least take a look at it.  As for the other steps that were taken, he is not certain that those were correct and again at the last meeting when she presented all of her paperwork, he found it to be in order as far as he could tell.  

Goodman said while investing this matter, on the July 2022 GIS map it lists Diaz as the owner, so maybe moving forward there be a better way to update property instead of relying on the national satellite.  Hopefully with you folks having a full Board and them having a full commission, we can work together to make things easier and streamline them for the citizens.  
Kimberly King Cavicchi - 668 Plymouth Street
She said she saw Selig the day she did the site visit and said this came about because multiple complaints (some in writing and some phone calls) came in for flooding.  Debbie (secretary for ConCom) was very overwhelmed in the office; she was available and already had to be at 49 Carver Street because there were more concerns there.  She went over there and some of the things that Mrs. Villiard has reported third hand from her subcontractors is completely false, and I think you should hear from those subcontractors first-hand, not third hand.  
Bruno said the BoS heard that there was an issue and Mr. Goodman said he was involved but this is the procedures.  He understands that she is going to disagree with some things that were brought up but what we should deal with tonight is Mrs. Villiard said that her project can continue, she’s not being stopped Conservation so that issue is gone.  Although the Bos does not  control  the Planning Board he thinks it is time for the BoS to sort of exercise its authority a little bit and try to get some education going  for the boards that they do make appointments to,  so he is recommending that between now reappointment time that they schedule and meet with each individual Board and go over with them what their protocols and training programs are, because some things are very technical.  He thinks there is a little bit of a gap in our knowledge, and it needs to be addressed.  
Cavicchi would be more than happy to apologize to Ms. Villiard but added that multiple complaints are  still coming in about that property.  Bruno said he is not asking her to apologize. 
She was also confused that it came in front of the Commission as Mr. Diaz’s property.
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Bruno does not want to rehash this and the first thing he is concerned with is that Ms. Villiard can continue with her project.  The second important thing is that they address these issues individually because he wants to make sure that the people the BoS appoints know what they are supposed to do. 

Cavicchi said she did notice when this came up, that there are no written policies in the Town of Halifax to assist anybody on any of the Boards.  

Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously voted that between now and the end of this fiscal year they have a meeting with each individual of the Boards that report to them or who they are responsible for.
Selig feels badly that there are folks on Boards who might not have gotten the institutional knowledge of a previous member or given them the tools to be successful and agrees with educating the members.  
Bruno hopes that they let her say what she wanted to say and Villiard said no she hasn’t  and said if they had done their homework and gone to the Assessor’s Office and looked it up, they would have saw that her husband and she bought the property two years ago from John Devine’s estate, She never got a phone call because if she did she would have been more than happy to meet with anyone but her.
Bruno said they heard what she had to say, and he appreciates that, and he thinks everyone agrees that this could have at least been handled better.  

Steve Littlefield - Termination of Memorial Day Com. & Discussion of Veterans’ Agent Assist.
Steve Littlefield, Veterans’ Service Officer wanted to discuss the termination of the Memorial Day Committee and instituting a new Committee or Council for people to assist with Veterans issues in the town.

Bruno asked if he basically wanted to change the name and Littlefield said the Memorial Day Committee consisted of himself and Wil Corey, who has moved on, so there are no other people involved.  He said the Memorial Day Committee was a little too narrow and thinks that by instituting something else it would be a little more all-encompassing.  We get a lot of people who want to help and serve their community and thinks by instituting something new where they can focus on the ceremonies as well as some community outreach and other ideas will benefit the Veterans of our town more than just a Memorial Day Committee.  

Bruno asked if his request to is to reconstitute the Memorial Day Committee to a Veterans Committee, Veterans Council and Littlefield yes and anyone who wants to help Veterans of the town, is more than welcome.   

Selig said it is a great idea.
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to reconstitute the Memorial Day Committee into the Veterans Services Committee.
Bruno said that if the title is holding back volunteers because they are not veterans and they think they have to be, that we can re-do it again.  
Morse Brothers 

Bruno began by saying that over the last two weeks, the Board has received numerous letters, emails, telephone calls from the residents in the Lingan Street area.  The complaints center on an increase in truck traffic and the sand and gravel ‘operation’.  Last spring there were some permitting issues, which we (meaning the BoS) were not on the Board at that time.  What we want to talk about tonight is what Morse Brother is doing now and so on. 

Brendan Moquin of Morse Brothers said they are simply screening the above face material into byproducts, which are sand and stone they are not digging underwater, in the water table etc.  The sand is then being used at their Middleborough property where they are renovating a five-acre piece of cranberry bog on their 30-acre farm.  
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They also will be moving material from their Halifax property to their Hanson property where they are renovating twenty acres.  The  material is not being mined for sale and only used for their own use at their adjacent properties in neighboring towns.  

Bruno said he has been going back and forth with him and his attorney and asked the explanation for being able to do this and Moquin it is based on Mass. General Laws 48, section 3, which gives clear guidance to town bylaws that may be restrictive to Agricultural  exemptions.
Selig asked if he had an idea of the amount they will be moving from here to Hanson or Middleborough and Moquin said Middleborough is a five-acre piece, roughly 4,000 yards, so sand is the final layer needed when renovating bogs, it’s six to eight inches and that project is 95% done.  
The Hanson location will be later on in the spring, there won’t be any winter work due to frost, and then that’ll be a peat-based material that’ll be leaving over to Hanson which is used as a confinement layer, so basically the first layer within the bog that allows water to not penetrate that so then your sub layers and your top layers can be mitigated by that confinement layer, so that you have even water source throughout the entire bed.  His best guess would be ten thousand-plus yards.
Selig then asked when he thinks he will be wrapping up activities on all this and he said he needs roughly 20 to 25 more loads of sand ASAP.  He did stop when he received word from the Board.  Middleborough is all set, and there will be no trucking activity until the end of March beginning of April when winter resides.
Bruno wanted to reiterate that they are trying to understand the problems and understand the issues on everybody’s side.  He does not believe the BoS is going to be in any position to decide anything because they are just learning.  They are happy to hear from everyone, take notes and  refer this back to our Land Counsel, who is aware of this, and find out what they can, should or are allowed to do and in terms of controlling the whole thing.  They understand how emotional this issue can be for people that live in the area with the trucks going up and down the road.  The Board is trying to do this rationally and wants to make the right decision all around. 

Steve Goodman - 20 4th Avenue

He said if you walk down Lingan Street starting at Route 58, you cross over an old culvert that has not been maintained in a very long time that is less than 18 inches underneath the surface of the road and that feeds the runoff so that the water doesn’t pool up behind Walmart, and run down on Fifth Ave.  This culvert is not in the greatest shape to begin with and is more than likely it is being damaged.  Also, on that street are three or four storm drains that he does not know if they need to be inspected before any more trucks start going down the road.  There has to be a different way if this project is allowed to go through.  Let alone the street being damaged but there are many safety issues.  I understand that you can put a rider on it, and they can be forced to pay for it afterwards, but what happens to the residents in that neighborhood in February when their gas lines are all shattered, and their water lines are broken – which happened last time – and they only moved 20,000 cubic yards.  The other thing is the environmental impact, they are already at lake level which if they dig anymore, is going to fill with water.  The bog they built last time they got a permit is much closer to the lake, is already full of water all the time and does not produce great cranberries because it is wet all the time.  They have already broken the water table and are very close to doing it again, and if that happens it is one of the largest aquifers in eastern Massachusetts that you are talking about damaging.  It is a sand mining operation; they are creating a pit and those pits can collect bacteria and a lot of runoff that is going to go directly into the water table that affects almost 200,000 people’s drinking water in eastern Massachusetts.  What is going to happen to the wells on 13th and 12th Ave., when they do not have any well water because their wells are contaminated.  If the infrastructure is damaged that can be worked out in court, but environmental damage will be permanent.  The communities surrounding the lake have spent a lot of money to make it beautiful, swimmable, and fishable but it won’t be.  
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Highway Surveyor Hayward said that there is a sinkhole in front of one of the houses.  The trucks are not driving directly on it but they are going over it and he believes that is one of the pipes for a catch basin, so we’re going to be digging that up to see what’s going on underneath it because we just had that problem at the end of 1st Ave. at the beginning of last summer.  He has measured it and is keeping an eye on it but that’s the only issue besides the road being old and falling apart.

Bruno said the issue of the volume of the trucks on the road has been brought up and asked if it was about preserving the road or is the road eventually going to wear out and Hayward said as long as this this project goes on it is going to keep deteriorating.  Whatever money the town makes off of the sale of the sand, they should get a portion of it to fix the road.  He will keep watching these couple of spots.
Kimberly King-Cavicchi - 668 Plymouth Street
She said now that our Stormwater Bylaws have been amended, they do fall under Conservation and Planning and Highway, so her suggestion for our infrastructure would be to look into the MS4 Grants.  I know that the Highway Department already gets a lot of the money, if not all of it, from the MS4 Grants, but if we could work together, between Highway, the Board of Health and Conservation, we may be able to get a bigger grant to address some of these infrastructure issues, not only in the Avenues but in other areas of the town where there are road issues.  
David Mascio - 16 Tenth Avenue
He asked if they plan on taking any more trees down and if there is going to be any land clearing.
Moquin said they were not taking any more trees down.
Jeremy Gillespie - 9 Richview Avenue

He said we have a lake that has been deemed impaired; we have an EPA enforceable TMDL; and he was furious when they got a $75,000 grant for that Middleborough bog – they told them they would be getting the sand out of that place.

Cheryl Howell - 42 Second Avenue

She asked what the regulations on the width of a road is and voiced her main concern which is her kids.  She cannot have her kids out there riding a bike, because of the sand in the roads  making it quite easy for them to fall and having the trucks go up and down the street.  She has been here for over 26 years and been neighbors with the cranberry bogs and they are a great thing and is all for them harvesting but feels there is no need for all this other work in this particular neighborhood.  

Hayward said the road width is 20 feet, which is just the width of the asphalt.  He measured eight or nine different spots that came up with 20 feet or 20 feet 3 inches.  Some of the road is actually taken over by dirt and grass and some people who have put driveways have put part of the asphalt on the road, so it is deceiving in some of the spots.
Gordon Andrews - 244 Elm Street
He hopes the Board will review the Earth Removal bylaw and institute fines and penalties for this project.  They previously had an earth removal project to take soil off the site and he thinks that the town should review what was already approved, what they did before, what came back as the signed off plans.  The bond was closed with them last year over the project.  

Bruno said the recommendation will be that they take this under advisement and check with Town Counsel.  Town Counsel has the existing bylaws, and he is going to look at it and we have a letter from Morse Brothers on their view as to what their authority is to do what they are trying to do.
Selig said this is a tough situation and it is going to be hard to find somewhere where we can make everyone happy, but he thinks we owe it to ourselves as a town to work together to come to a solution that we all can be okay with.  The Board is going to do their due diligence and he feels badly that we are saying that the cranberry growers are endangering our roads but thinks/knows  a lot of the issues with those roads’ kind of fall back to us a little bit.
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Steve Goodman - 20 4th Avenue
He noticed the trucks were starting early and was unsure if that was allowed.  He then mentioned that his interpretation of our town’s bylaw is that anything 50 cubic yards or more that is not in relation to an agricultural building or a farm building renovation, would need an earth removal permit and the other thing is the Halifax town bylaws and Wetland Protection Act was enacted before the state’s, so our laws  supersedes it all/every time.  

Bruno does not know the answer but that is where our lawyers are going to have to butt heads to see, you know, on those issues, and actually they are aware of those.  
In terms of hours, if there was a permit involved the bylaws specific that you’re not supposed to start before seven o’clock so obviously if some of this operation is going to continue, we are going to have to work out the issue on hours and the issue on traffic will be a little bit harder but not as hard as some of the other issues that we have to look at like moving earth and so on and so forth. 

Gordon Andrews - 244 Elm Street

He requested that the Board to look at it “out of the box” solution just by taking the property by taking the property by eminent domain where it is our water source, it’s our primary well, so if you’re going to look at solutions let’s look all over the place.  

Bruno thanked everyone for taking the time to come and talk with them.  The Board agrees that this is an important issue and is working on finding a resolution.  Town Counsel will come up with whatever solution we think we should be addressing and then move ahead with that.  
145 Cranberry Drive
Joseph Keogh - 145 Cranberry Drive 

He began by saying that he owns his own excavating company.  He started in 2018 as a part-time business with two shovels and a pickup truck and then in 2020 it jumped to being a full time business.  He moved to Cranberry Drive in March 2021.  His business grew a bit, and he added a 10-wheeler and a Bobcat to the fleet.  He kept the 10-wheeler at the house over the weekends instead of driving his one-ton dump truck, most of the time he would keep the 10-wheeler on site.  The small excavator and Bobcat are primarily on the job or when he is in between jobs he would bring them home.  They are small and he did not think they would cause an issue.  My neighbor complained about seeing the 10-wheeler.  The summer 2022 he was ordered to remove his truck and equipment and was told that he was illegally running his business from that location, which is not the case, he is simply a business owner and live at that location.  He appealed in August and was denied.  In late August he had 30 days to clean up the yard, he removed the small excavator, the 10-wheeler had already been gone, as his neighbor was taking pictures of it every day, so that had been long gone prior to the August meeting.  Since September 15th he has been ticketed $300 a day – roughly $35,000 – Monday through Friday, Saturdays, Sundays, Thanksgiving and Christmas.  He further said that Mr. Perry’s requested personal days which he wasn’t in the office, and it was to his understanding that he needs to actually see the violation prior to issuing a ticket, which he does not believe that is the case.  There has been no equipment in the yard since late August, yet he continued to get fined.  

He presented the Board with pictures of his yard with no equipment being on site on the dates of: 
September 24th, September 26th, September 27th, October 25th & December 12th, all of which were days that he got ticketed.  
Bruno stated that the pictures will be made part of the record.
Keogh said they have had surveillance cameras set up since like this whole thing started and they have not seen Mr. Perry come by, and if he were to come by there is no possible way that he could even see anything in the yard unless he actually stepped foot onto the property – which did not happen at all.  
He then presented pictures of 688 Plymouth Street which has equipment on the property and is residential as well.
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Keogh believes this is a complete assault on his freedom as a homeowner.  It showcases a level of harassment and misconduct by a building official.  Not only is this wasting his time and money defending himself in court, the town’s resources are also being drained.  He is asking that these fines be discarded immediately.

Bruno asked the Building Inspector, Jim Perry, if he could tell them what the basis was for the citation. 
Perry said he got a complaint from a neighbor and went out and investigated.  It appeared that he had his construction equipment on the site in a residential neighborhood.  He wrote him a letter asking him to give me a call – he didn’t give him a call, as he recalls the office sent him a letter basically a cease and desist or he could be fined up to $300 a day.  He appealed that to the Zoning Board of Appeals, we did a site walk on the property with the  two or three Zoning Board members, on a Saturday morning in the middle of summer, then they continued the hearing to the next meeting in which they voted to uphold his letter of cease and desist.  At the meeting he suggested they give him at least 30 days to relocate his equipment off the property.  The 30 days went by and there was still equipment on the property, as a matter of fact, the Chairman of the Zoning Board (Mr. Nessralla) offered to let him (Keogh) park his equipment on his farm, so it wasn’t like he didn’t have a place to go.  After that point (30 days) he has been stonewalling from day one.  We have zoning bylaws to protect the residents of the Town of Halifax.  He has been issuing fines/tickets.  Personally, Perry said that if he got a ticket, he would not be getting too many more - he would get his stuff out.  Things continued and it was business as usual, so the tickets kept going, and now we are currently in court.  We went to court on one date, it got extended, it continued to the 27th of this month.  He did have a site visit yesterday with Mr. Selig, and Mrs. Keogh.  He had a rock mound that was covered with a tarp which is not what you would consider a homeowners’ piece of property to maintain the yard with, it was clearly a business piece.  He asked her if she could remove that.  Previous to that he had sent them a letter asking to give me a call when he thought he was in compliance and he would come out, view the property and that would be it, but the first he got a call was from Mr. Selig.
Bruno said he did not realize that this issue was in Court.  How did it get into court – did we file some sort of paperwork and Perry said Mr. Keogh appealed the tickets in court.  
Bruno wanted to clarify that this fine was issued because of a zoning bylaw violation, and once the fine was issued the administrative procedure would have been for the recipient to appeal to the Zoning Board of Appeals, Zoning Board of Appeals makes a decision, if they deny his appeal his next recourse is to go to the Plymouth District Court

Perry said he could have removed his equipment from the site and when we went to court, he only appealed five or six tickets.  It was brought up at that time to the Clerk Magistrate that there are a bunch more, so the Clerk Magistrate told his attorney to get together with the town’s attorney, figure it out, combine them all together and come back in as one case.
Bruno asked who our lawyer was and Perry said Rich Hucksam and Bruno asked if he was handling this issue and Perry said yes, which Bruno was unaware of.  

Bruno then asked if this was still in the Clerk Magistrate’s hands and Perry said yes and that there is another hearing on the 27th with the Clerk Magistrate.
Bruno then asked if  the property is currently in violation of any bylaws and Perry said yes up until yesterday and if he removed the rock (inaudible) today then he was satisfied with everything else that he saw removed.
Bruno asked about the rock thing and Perry said it was an attachment that goes on in front of a skid steer machine, basically breaks the loam in place, throws the rocks into the bucket of the machine. 

Bruno asked how is that one piece of equipment outside of the zoning bylaws and Perry said it was part of the initial case of storing construction equipment on site.  
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Selig asked about the site being checked and Perry said he has been by there and his truck sits up high so he can see down at the crest of the driveway.  He has taken pictures; he has not been there every day but if he goes there today and there is something there and then two days later there is still stuff there it is the same difference – it didn’t disappear for two days.
Nessralla asked what if he used it on the job, and it was gone for those two days and Perry said even if he did it is still there.  Nessralla said if he did then it was gone, and Perry said he is still running a business.   Nessralla so it was gone for those two days you cited him for those tickets.  How do you know they were there?

Perry said it reappeared and he is continuing to run a business out of a residential zone.  Whether the equipment is there, I mean now all the equipment is gone so he can’t run a business.
Perry said he has seen his employee leaving his vehicle there and dropping off a dump truck and going back and forth. 

Keogh said the letter Perry is referring to; he sent a letter back asking him to clarify what he was in violation of for because it was a vague letter saying that I was in violation of 167-7 instead of saying could you move your trailer or there’s some stuff over here.  Something that is tangible in a letter would have been very helpful.  He has reached out to him numerous times and it was the same vague responses.  He is referring to equipment being in there after the August meeting – not sure what equipment he is referring to, because from the pictures he presented those were days he was ticketed days, and you cannot see any equipment.  He said he is not going to take the equipment off site, take a picture and then move it back. 
Gordon Andrews - 244 Elm Street
He asked where this is openly in court, shouldn’t this be held in Executive Session and Bruno said he did think it is necessary, actually he did not know it was a court case until just now, so that was a bit of a surprise.  They are not discussing strategy, but discussing the issue between the parties, so we could not have an executive session anyway.  Bruno again said he did not realize that this had already gone through the administrative process of the ZBA, and that there is a filing in the court.
Bruno did not realize that this had already gone through the administrative process with ZBA and that there was a filing in the court Keogh said yes and he is not going to let this stand.  Bruno was not making any comment or disparaging remark just that he had no idea that this was already in court until Keogh said something.  
Keogh said they have not gotten any answers only that they have had a lot of people out there, police have been out there, nobody sees the problem, so he is hoping that  the Board can come to some kind of common sense agreement this evening.
Until Bruno asks the Town’s Attorney, Mr. Hucksam, what is going on he will not have an answer.  Bruno is going to talk with him tomorrow about Morse Brothers so he can ask him what the status of this is.
Keogh believes that each day that he gets a ticket he is supposed to witness the violation.  It says,  “time and date” and there is no time on any of the tickets.  He asked the Board if they could ask Perry if he was at his house on Christmas.
Bruno said that is what he is trying to avoid.  He is going to talk to the lawyer and find out what is going on with the case and then he will get back in touch with him as quickly as he can.
Keogh said he has been in full compliance since the late August meeting, so he does not understand what is going on.  He asked Bruno if he could look at the pictures and see if there is any violation on the property and he said he doesn’t’ and he understands his complaint but needs some time to figure out what is going on and try to resolve it as quickly as they can.
Bruno said seeing as it already went through the Zoning Board, he does not know what authority the Board of Selectmen has to change some of their decisions.  He will find out.   
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EJ Bryan – 6 Harvest Lane
He has sat through a lot of this meeting tonight and it sounds as if there is a significant disconnect in the decision-making process and what should or shouldn’t be going to legal counsel.  
He knows they agreed that they would take steps to try to build a process around that and it is important that they do that.  He wanted to thank the Board for making that recommendation.  
Bruno thinks everyone on these Boards and Commissions comes into it with the right heart and attitude, but a lot of this is technical stuff (Zoning and Conservation).  In the past the laws were not as complicated, and they get more complicated daily.  He was on the Board of Selectmen twelve years ago for a long time and Conservation in particular – had very long-standing members who were very familiar with procedures, what they had to do and what was supposed to be done  He thinks over the last couple of years there have been a lot of changes so it is important that we get as much education as we can for these folks.

Bryan is not criticizing anyone who sits on these boards/committees/commissions or for the work the BoS is doing.  He appreciates everyone’s efforts and knows how hard and taxing it can be, so providing them with the right resources to help them make their decisions is a great idea.
DISCUSSIONS

Wage & Personnel Annual Hearing – Possible Proposed Amendment

Bruno read the following proposed amendment to the Finance Committee and Board of Selectmen from Mr. Selig, Vice Chairman of the Board of Selectmen.  
Establish and grade the new position of Town Administrator’s Assistant.  This position will replace the Selectmen’s Assistant position.  The new position will encompass the responsibility of the Selectmen’s Assistant, will add duties and responsibilities and will answer to the Town Administrator.
Selig explained that while in search of a new Town Administrator he was researching how other communities handle their staffing around their TA and he noticed we are one of the few communities in the area that does not have an Assistant to the Town Administrator which to him kind of boggled his mind.  Pam McSherry is a vital part of this structure but technically she’s assigned to the Selectmen, and we do our best to be here, but he believes that we should officially link that position that Pam is at to the Town Administrator position.  The Town Administrator is here 40-plus hours a week, if anybody needs assistance with what Pam is doing and he feels it should be connected to the Town Administrator first and foremost officially.  He  knows that the duties kind of connect between the Selectmen and the Town Administrator but was shocked that we are one of the few communities that does not have an assistant for their very important Town Administrator.  We do have a new Town Administrator coming in, and he feels that it is the Board’s duty to try to get him as many resources, within reason, as possible and  as a town we owe it to ourselves to look at changing this position, linking it officially to the Town Administrator, and taking a hard look at duties.  He said that link might be a different Grade, or that is something we can hammer out at Wage and Personnel, but he feels it makes sense to have our most vital person in the Town Hall have an official assistant, and that is the basis of this request.  
Bruno asked if it would be a title change or something more.
Selig would also like to kick the tires on different duties and responsibilities.  He said there are  two different positions: Assistant Town Administrator and there’s Assistant to the Town Administrator.  He thinks  they would be looking at an Assistant to the Town Administrator so he does not think it would be a big pay grade jump as far as grading goes, and said that he would have to do some more research as to what grade this would be, investigating different duties that the job would entail, but he just wanted to get the Board’s take on whether they thought this is something that they should consider.
Bruno asked if this truly was a Wage & Personnel issue or is it just a title change and Nolan said  it would be looking at reclassifying it and if there are additional duties, it would be brought could up at the Wage & Personnel hearing and then everything gets considered.
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Bruno agreed and said it makes perfect sense to him.  
Selig feels that McSherry’s duties kind of overlap between Selectmen and Town Administrator, but he feels there needs to be an official connection to that office.  
Selectmen Office Inventory Sign Off

Nessralla signed the office inventory list for the 2022 calendar year 2022.
OUI Drink Data – Yearly Report

No establishments in Halifax were on the report from October 2021 through September 2022.  
CoA/Community Center

Bruno said that nothing has been done on this project since Town Meeting and he would like to move ahead on it somehow because is has been in the works for year.  He talked with Building Maintenance Director Materna, and he suggested maybe moving some other buildings around, putting the Fire Department and the Police Department together and using the Fire Department for such and such and so on and so forth.  

CoA Director, Darlene Regan, said she pulled out paperwork/plans from 2011 and she couldn’t believe that the things they are talking about now were all discussed back in 2011.  Her concern is trying to keep these programs going for the senior population and for people who have a disability.  When the seniors come in for social hour they talk about the allocated earmarked money and ask how we are going to spend it, where is it going to go, and is it going to renovate this building, so she has to pump them and recreate the wheel and try and keep their interest.  She is doing this every day and it is a battle, and she wants them to remain positive.  She said it is hard to keep up with the services and resources in a community that does not have a facility to do it so if we could do that it would save the town in the end.
Bruno said the most recent Town Meeting actually supported a project which was a first, so he thinks the enthusiasm has come back which is very helpful, but we need to come to some resolution.  

Nolan said we have a Building Facilities Needs Committee, who has been working on the project of moving the Council on Aging to the Halifax Museum, and then the Museum into Pope’s Tavern.  That was the project that was supported at Town Meeting, Town Meeting voted 1.6 Million that we actually had excess in one of our bonds towards that project.  The problem is, again, promises from architects “oh, we can do it for, you know 2 Million, we can do it for 1.6” and then the project comes back estimated at four million dollars.  So, the Building Facilities Needs Committee has been trying to work with the architect on reducing the cost of that renovation.  She added that at the last Building Facilities Needs Committee meeting the architect was going back to work up plans on trying to make this a more affordable project.  

Nolan said that Materna (he texted her) said Angelo who was the architect, advice was to hold off on construction to let inflation and labor prices settle, and between that and the supply chain issues he was suggesting that we wait.  So that is where it was left.  
Bruno agreed with the architect but there is enthusiasm and wants to keep that going so, if the  committee is still meeting, that’s great.
Nolan thinks they have been waiting to have a meeting so that Cody could sit in on it and get an idea of what was going on. 

Selig asked if there were any ideas on creative ways to try to find funding.
Regan suggested maybe having HGTV come down and take a look at renovating it because that is what they do.  She actually contacted them to see what they had to offer and is waiting to hear back.  
Bruno suggested looking at grants and that is one of the reasons they hired Cody because he has a lot of experience with that.
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Gordon Andrews - 244 Elm Street
He suggested just that the whole Board of Selectmen and Cody go to that Buildings Facilities Need Meeting and take a tour of all the buildings so they can a see an inventory of what the town has and then everyone talk about the outside ideas.  He also said that there was a grand scheme for long-term planning that was brought up at one of the meetings as well, not just Council on Aging, but the town as a whole, so that would be something for the Board of Selectmen to talk about as well.
Bruno said they were planning on having Cody take a look at Town Hall space, so it is all related in a way.  He further said the issue that they have dealt with for so long is Capital Planning and long-term planning, it is difficult to make it work, but it’s not a bad idea.  
Pine Street Intersection

Bruno said that the office received a complaint from a resident on Pine Street, regarding the  intersection of Pine and Plymouth Street (Route 106).  He asked Chief Chaves and the Highway what was happening.  The Highway Surveyor indicated that he has recently installed new traffic control stop signs with flashing lights.
Chief Chaves said stop signs were installed  towards the end of last year as a result of the number of questions at that intersection.  The Highway Surveyor has put up a sign east and west on Plymouth Street as you are approaching the intersection so they have  done pretty much all that we can do there.  He does not believe that the state would entertain putting up a traffic light there.  The problem that occurs is that the traffic on Pine Street coming onto Plymouth, they do not want to sit there and decide to ‘play chicken’ with the traffic coming down 106 – which leads to serious accidents.  He has had the officers there at a couple of locations throughout shifts to run radar and also stop sign violations but obviously, but they cannot be there 24/7 and it's difficult to correct people’s behavior when it comes to driving, they can only enforce it to a certain level.  Drivers try to cross the intersection with cars coming at 45 miles an hour and you only have a split second to cross and sometimes causing an accident.  He will continue with enforcement but from a law enforcement perspective there is not really much you can do there.  He added that once the Pine Street Bridge construction gets underway it might solve the problem a little bit.
Selig asked if we could look into a “dangerous intersection” sign.
Chief Chaves said if people don’t read the signs, it is useless and again it is difficult to correct people’s behavior.  A flashing Stop sign was installed and still there are accidents.  
Hayward said the more signs you put up the less they look at it and like the Chief said you can’t change people’s thoughts of what they’re going to try to do.  He also said that if you put up too many signs it is called sign pollution.  
Nessralla asked Hayward if they could make the 4-way sign on 106, flashing as well as like the stop signs on East and West with Pine Street?

Hayward said the three signs he already bought cost $1,300 each.
Bruno said the bigger issue is the volume of traffic especially on Route 106, which he does not know what can be done about that.  
Nolan said Old Colony Planning Council who can do traffic studies for us, usually for nothing, they can look at the intersection and see if they have any suggestions – they were looking at the whole Route 106 corridor.  In West Bridgewater (Crystal’s Kitchen) they installed some lights. 
Chief Chaves said that Old Colony is scheduled to do another traffic study this year but obviously if you reach out to them with a specific intersection in mind, they will come down and do a traffic study.  As far as the number of vehicles he has a traffic counter radar on a trailer so he can give the Board numbers.  He further said that they have done enforcement in that area which was also part of the whole deal with the Flower & Soul, they actually paid for two of the traffic enforcement signs on either side of their business as that that was one of the requirements that we asked the business to put forward to assist us with that issue of traffic on 106.  Lastly, he said that having a 4-way stop sign will cause more congestion on 106 and the only other solution would be doing a round-a-bout.  
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Selig is the representative to the Old Colony Planning Council so he said he will reach out to them and get some dates on when the study will occur.  
Scott Carlson – 63 Paradise Lane 
Wanted to say he completely appreciates everything the volunteers do whether paid, unpaid  appointed or elected.  With that being said he wanted to put his two cents in and ask if a CORI and a background check could be done on these people.   

Bruno said it depends on what Board he is talking about because the Board of Selectmen and Planning Board are elected, the Zoning Board of Appeals, Conservation and the Finance Committee are appointed.  Bruno said they normally do not do that and does not think they have to.  
Carlson thinks they should so that everybody is on the same page. 

Bruno said they will take it into consideration.  
Pine Street Intersection (continued)

Bruno suggested sending a letter to the residents who wrote the complaint and telling them what was discussed between the BoS, Chief Chaves and the Highway Surveyor.  
Moved by Selig and  seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to the residents who sent in the complaint with the following information:

· Chief Chaves will set up some additional patrols at the intersection.
· The Highway Department recently installed 2 intersections ahead signs going east & west on Rt. 106 and solar motion activated stop signs were installed on going north & south on Pine Street.  
· On the north bound side of Pine Street, a solar motion activated intersection ahead sign was installed.  
· Selectmen Selig has reached out to Old Colony Planning Council regarding Road Safety Audit, which will be this Spring (April).  In advance of the Audit, they will collect traffic data to get an updated inventory of traffic conditions, traffic volumes, travel speeds, truck traffic, and turning movements.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:39 p.m.
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